 Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

Dec. 9, 2021
Call to Order

Chairman Steve Vogt called the Dec. 9, 2021, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:30 p.m.  The meeting was conducted via Zoom and in-person, due to the ongoing pandemic.
Welcome
Chairman Vogt welcomed everyone to the meeting. Board members participating by Zoom or conference call were Margie Brine, Jan Haviland, Patricia Heaney and Stephanie Leuthen. Board members participating in person were Steve Vogt, Terry Beckham, Darrell Skiles, Ray Walden, Leo Sanders, Ron Kraettli, Darryl Griffin, John Meusch, T.R. Dudley, Bob Parsons, David Selzer, Shane Anselm, Marcus Maggard and John Casey. MRPC staff attending in person were Bonnie Prigge, Linda Loughridge, Linda Carroll and Caitlin Jones. MRPC staff participating via Zoom were Donald Keeney and Anne Freand. Guests participating via Zoom were Payton Ruddy with Sen. Roy Blunt’s office and Kevin Douglas with Rep. Blaine Luetkemeyer’s office. Guests participating in-person were Shad Burner with the Missouri Department of Economic Development and Jason Ward, Steelville.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items were presented for approval:

a. Minutes – Nov. 18, 2021
b.
Local Review

None.
             c. 
Statewide Grant Applications

None


The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 


grant reviews weekly. Staff is sharing reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff, or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.

d.  Contracts 



● Mid West Recycling Center

Permission is requested for MRPC’s executive director and/or chairman to enter into 
one-year contract extension with Mid West Recycling Center to provide appliance 
and e-scrap waste collection services as part of an ORSWMD funded project and to 
sign all documents associated with the contract. The contract extension agreement is 
through Dec. 31, 2022.


● City of Pacific

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into 
a technical assistance contract with the city of Pacific for application preparation for 
the FEMA Hazard Mitigation Grant Program and to sign all documents associated 
with this contract.

● Permission is requested for MRPC to partner with Intercounty Electric Co-


   
operative to submit a USDA grant requesting funds for planning assistance to 

   develop a DED certified site application for a Phelps County property. 


   Permission is requested for the chair and/or executive director to sign all 


 
necessary documents necessary for grant submission, and approval to accept a 


grant agreement is one is awarded.
T.R. Dudley made a motion to approve the consent agenda with the noted additions; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried. 
Presentation: Missouri Department of Economic Development, Shad Burner
Mr. Burner opened his presentation by providing a brief update on Missouri’s economy. He informed the board that Missouri lost 357,000 jobs when the pandemic hit in March and April of 2020. Since then, 282,000 jobs have been regained. Missouri’s unemployment rate is 3.7%, said Mr. Burner. Nationally, the unemployment rate is 4.2%.
Mr. Burner informed the board he is the state’s designee for Delta Regional Authority (DRA). This allows him to sit in on the board on behalf of the Governor and gives him the ability to make input on how grant money will be spent. DRA is a federal entity that encompasses eight states and is based off congressional districts. In Missouri, Mr. Burner said DRA serves 29 counties in Missouri, with four of those counties being in the Meramec Region. Those counties are Washington, Crawford, Dent and Phelps.
The primary DRA program that impacts the Meramec Region is the States’ Economic Development Assistance Program (SEDAP). Missouri will receive $1.69 million this year to fund projects.

Mr. Burner went on to explain that projects are submitted to the office early in the year then reviewed. Recommendations are then sent to the Governor who will sign off on those to be funded. He said there hadn’t been a chair for some time, so no funding could be moved. A chair was recently appointed, and projects previously submitted can now move forward. Mr. Burner said he has the submitted projects in hand and is close to getting recommendations finalized and sent to the Governor for his signature. 
Mr. Burner reported that Missouri is set to receive approximately $12.6 billion in ARPA funding. He explained the overall purpose of the funds was to:

· Support COVID-19 response efforts to continue to decrease the spread of the virus and bring the pandemic under control.
· Replace lost revenue for eligible state, local, territorial, and Tribal governments to strengthen support for vital public services and help retain jobs.
· Support immediate economic stabilization for households and businesses.
· Address systemic public health and economic challenges that have contributed to the inequal impact of the pandemic.

He said there was an ARPA toolkit available at https

 HYPERLINK "https://oa2.mo.gov/ARPAtoolkits" ://

 HYPERLINK "https://oa2.mo.gov/ARPAtoolkits" oa2.mo.gov/ARPAtoolkits. 

Mr. Burner also discussed the five primary buckets of funds:
· Bucket 1: County, City, Local – Funds from this pool are paid directly to these entities.

· Bucket 2: EDA Noncompetitive – A written plan of action is required for accessing these funds.
· Bucket 3: EDA Competitive – Missouri is not applying for these funds on the state level.

· Bucket 4: State Funds – These funds cover broadband ($400 million), water/wastewater projects, capital projects and moon shot projects (anything else out there).
· Bucket 5: SSBCI (State Small Business Credit Initiative) – Socially and economically disadvantaged business owners can apply for these funds. There will also be some small business grants available.
Mr. Burner also explained the ARPA funds process saying once the Governor has all of the proposals and has finalized them, he will include those proposals in budget submission. The budget will be finalized by May 2022 with funds becoming available within months. Funds will need to be allocated by the end of 2024 and spent by the end of 2026.
He mentioned that plans are in the works to hold, before Christmas, a webinar that will provide a broad level of what DED wants to do with its funds. There are plans for a webinar on broadband as well that will provide more specifics on programs being rolled out to improve broadband coverage. Mr. Burner said DED is proposing a massive community development fund. Money from this fund can be put toward local community projects to help communities maximize available funding opportunities. All of these funds would require some sort of match he added.
T.R. Dudley mentioned that the city of Irondale currently has a Community Facilities CDBG grant request in the works. He said the deadline is the end of January, but the city is struggling with the required match. He asked Mr. Burner if there would be any funding to help and is the EDA considering delaying the deadline, as it would be nice to be able to apply any additional funds that the city may qualify for. Mr. Burner said ARPA and CDBG do match each other, but he wasn’t sure if the EDA had any intention of delaying the deadline. He said he would look into it.
Referring back to one of the slides in the presentation which showed jobs are back by about 80% of pre-COVID levels, Ray Walden asked which industries were still struggling. Mr. Burner said tourism and hospitality are the biggest areas that haven’t yet rebounded, and manufacturing is still struggling to some degree. He added the percentage would likely go much higher if employees could be found to fill those open positions.
Bonnie Prigge mentioned that DRA was also getting an increase in funding through the Infrastructure bill. She brought up the DRA planning grant that regional planning commissions receive each year. She explained that these funds are used to assist cities and counties with DRA grant applications and asked if there was any indication of the planning grant receiving an increase in funds. Currently, the MRPC receives $2,000 per county and this amount has not been increased for years. Bonnie added the grant could use a boost in funding if there was an opportunity for input. Mr. Burner said a board meeting was being held on Monday.
Bonnie thanked Mr. Burner for his work.

Update from State Legislators and Federal Field Representatives

Payton Ruddy with Sen. Roy Blunt’s office reported there wasn’t a lot of activity. She did say the legislature was expected to vote on the debt ceiling on Dec. 15.
Kevin Douglas with Rep. Blaine Luetkemeyer’s office reported the House passed a resolution to fund the government to Feb. 18, 2022.
Bonnie asked about the status of SB 3011 which will provide a lot more flexibility in the spending of ARPA funds. Mr. Douglas said he didn’t have specifics but would contact the D.C. office for more information. The House equivalent is HB 5735.

Chairman Vogt thanked Ms. Ruddy and Mr. Douglas for their information.
External Relations Committee: Darrell Skiles, chairman
Darrell Skiles reported on External Relations activities as follows:

The board was informed there were still for-profit vacancies for both Crawford and Washington counties.

Chairman Skiles reported the committee received a report on the final numbers for the annual dinner and expenses. The event came in with expenses approximately $357 over revenues.
Staff provided the results of the state legislative priorities ranking. The committee reviewed the results, and it was determined a statement addressing the repealing or lengthening of term limits should be added. Chairman Skiles recommended adding a statement about repealing or lengthening term limits; Darryl Griffin seconded. The motion carried.

The committee reviewed the results of the federal issues survey and reported it will be sent out around Dec. 22 for prioritization.
The committee received a legislative update from Tammy Snodgrass. 
Operations Committee: Ray Walden, chairman

Ray Walden reported on operations activities as follows:
The committee reviewed MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ended Nov. 30, 2021. 
Chairman Walden made a motion to approve the financials for the period ending Nov. 30, 2021; Darrell Skiles seconded. The motion carried.
The committee reviewed a possible conflict of interest but determined one did not exist.
Linda Loughridge gave an update on the SMART review that was conducted by the Small Business Administration through contracted staff. The review began in December 2020 and focused on SBA loans. There were two findings which came up for discussion including the need for a more detailed Strategic Plan. Over the last few weeks, Linda said that Bonnie has added more detail to the plan. Linda concluded her report by informing the board the review committee has approved MRPC’s responses to the findings and said a more detailed Strategic Plan would be sent, which should wrap up the review.
Planning Committee: Marcus Maggard, Chairman
Marcus Maggard reported on planning activities as follows:

The committee reviewed the federal priorities and discussed upcoming redistricting requirements for many areas in the Meramec Region.

Anne provided the committee with unemployment data from MERIC. Washington County’s unemployment rate is about 3.3% while Dent County is a little higher at about 6.7%. Osage County’s rate is about 1.9-2% she said. The committee reviewed a report from EMSI, an economic modeling company, and will send out information from the company via email. If anyone wanted additional information, Anne asked them to reach out to her.
Housing Board:  Leo Sanders, chairman

No report was given.
Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC): Anne Freand
Anne reported on TAC activities as follows:
The TAC conducted a Transportation Needs Prioritization during its December meeting at 3:30 p.m. A representative from each county presented the top three or four needs of his/her county. After hearing all presentations, the committee prioritized the top transportation needs of the region. The group also prioritized the remaining sections of Highway 63, which is MRPC’s top regional priority. Anne Freand presented the Highway 63 section prioritization.
T.R. Dudley made a motion to approve the Highway 63 prioritization as determined by TAC; John Casey seconded. The motion carried. 

Anne Freand then shared the results of the regional prioritization of unfunded transportation needs on the state system.
A copy of the priorities is attached.

Darrell Skiles made a motion to approve the prioritized unfunded transportation needs in the Meramec Region as determined by TAC; Shane Anselm seconded. The motion carried.
Bonnie Prigge gave an update on Show Me Zero Fatalities. She said the Meramec Region was down just two fatalities from this same time frame in 2020.  District-wide, she reported that 73% of the fatalities were unbuckled. This is higher than the statewide average of about 66%. She mentioned Osage County is fatality free, but Crawford County has seen an increase in fatalities since 2020, with 12 fatalities having been recorded in 2021.
Bonnie informed the board that Buckle Up, Phone Down signs were available in the front foyer for anyone having a place to display them.
Environmental: Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director

In Tammy’s absence, Bonnie reported that the Ozark Rivers District was gearing up for Earth Day. She added the district held its annual awards ceremony and banquet on Nov. 30 and reviewed the list of awardees.

A handout on environmental activities was provided.
Meramec Local Emergency Planning District (MLEPD): Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Executive Director
A handout on emergency planning activities was provided.

Business Loans:  Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer

In addition to the loans shown on the provided report, Linda said there were another four SBA projects in various stages. The projects total over $1.9 million.  She mentioned there was the possibility of three additional IRP projects totaling $285, 000. Linda reported there is over $809,000 available for lending. She added that SBA 504 loan rates still remain low.
In closing she briefly mention the annual review of the SBA loan files. She said she just received the report, and it is greatly improved from the past. Linda indicated this is partially due to having had more staff on hand. A more detailed update will be provided at a future meeting.
A handout on loan activity was provided.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation (MCEC): Vic Stratman
In the absence of Vic Stratman, John Meusch reported on MCEC activities as follows:
John reported that MCEC is partnering with the Curators of the University of Missouri/Columbia to submit a grant to the EPA that would provide environmental education to middle schools in the Newburg School District. Jill Hollowell, MRPC, provided a summary of the project and will act as facilitator. Earth’s Classroom out of Gerald is a sub-recipient and will also be assisting with the project. Approximately 65 students will be impacted. It’s expected that funding will total $8,800 over two years for staff to assist in implementing the project.
Meramec Regional Community Foundation (MRCF): Bonnie Prigge
No report was given.

Chairman’s Report


Chairman Vogt asked Caitlin Jones to update the board on the Christmas collection that was taken up at the November board meeting. Caitlin reported that just under $200 was collected from board members at the November meeting. That amount, plus what staff contributed for dress down days, totaled $2,800. Staff used those funds to adopt five families, an angel tree child from Osage County, two veterans from the Veteran’s Home, several animal shelters and a couple of organizations that approached MRPC. 

He concluded his report by wishing everyone a great holiday season.

Executive Director’s Report

Bonnie spoke briefly about Dr. Joan Schuman’s Missouri S&T classes. She said the classes generally have 75-80 students and the most recent class finished projects in St. James. The next class will be in Dixon. Meetings are in the process of being scheduled with city leadership to identify projects. Students will be doing feasibility studies, not engineering. MRPC will review any possible funding opportunities for the projects submitted by the students. If anyone is interested in working with Dr. Schuman’s class in the future, Bonnie asked them to let her know.
Bonnie informed the board that MRPC is working with Sen. Brown’s office in coordinating MRPC’s visit to the state capital on Jan. 25, 2022. The Senate has relaxed its rules for visitors, but the House has not at this time. More information to follow as it becomes available.
She mentioned MRPC has received a Highway Safety Grant though MoDOT for bike and pedestrian safety. The funds allowed for the purchase of bikes and helmets for use in educational programs for elementary age children. Programs were recently held in Belle elementary schools. The grant runs through the end of October 2022 and is open to any organizations geared towards elementary age children.
Adjourn
Randy Verkamp made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:42 p.m.; Leo Sanders seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Steve Vogt, chairman
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